# The Scandal-Ridden DEA: Everything You Need to Know

We are the Drug Policy Alliance.

April 2015

# Introduction

There is a growing bipartisan consensus that the United States is in need of major criminal justice reform.<sup>1</sup> In the words of U.S. Attorney General Eric Holder, "too many Americans go to too many prisons for far too long, and for no truly good law enforcement reason."<sup>2</sup>

The U.S. has less than 5 percent of the world's population, but nearly 25 percent of the world's prison population.<sup>3</sup> Half of all people in federal prison, and nearly 20 percent of those in local or state prison, are incarcerated for nothing more than a drug law violation.<sup>4</sup> Tens of millions of more people have a drug conviction that makes finding employment and housing more difficult, reduces access to school loans and other public benefits, and in some states bars them from voting.<sup>5</sup>

The federal Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) has existed for more than 40 years, but little attention has been given to the role the agency has played in fueling mass incarceration, racial disparities and other drug war problems. Congress has rarely scrutinized the agency, its actions or its budget, instead deferring to DEA Administrators on how best to deal with drug-related issues.

Treating drug use as a criminal justice issue instead of a health issue, while failing to exercise oversight over one of the most powerful enforcement agencies in the world, has led to disaster:

 Questionable enforcement practices; numerous scandals and human rights abuses; and failure to follow statutory requirements that decisions be based on scientific evidence.

- The Department of Justice's Office of Inspector General currently has at least six open investigations on DEA practices.<sup>6</sup>
- The DEA is implicated in several major efforts to spy on millions of innocent U.S. citizens.<sup>7</sup>

Congress should consider significant reforms, including changing the agency's performance measurements and merging its functions with other agencies.

Three presidential administrations (Carter, Reagan, and Clinton) have conducted reviews of whether it would be more efficient and better for public safety to merge the DEA with the FBI,<sup>8</sup> but Congress has never seriously explored the issue.

# The Facts

# Agency Expansion and Taxpayer Burden

- The DEA began in 1973 with nearly 1,500 Special Agents taken from existing federal drug war bureaucracies. The agency now employs roughly 5,000 Special Agents.<sup>9</sup>
- For every DEA Special Agent, there is roughly one other DEA employee. In 2015, the agency counted more than 9,200 employees, including Special Agents, diversion investigators, intelligence research specialists, chemists, and support staff.<sup>10</sup>
- The DEA has 221 domestic offices in 21 divisions. It also operates 86 foreign offices in 67 countries.<sup>11</sup>

 The DEA's annual operating budget has increased more than 30-fold in four decades, from \$75 million in 1973 to \$2.03 billion for FY 2015.<sup>12</sup>

# Wasted Law Enforcement Resources

- Between 1986 and 2013, the DEA made 817,518 arrests within the United States.<sup>13</sup> The nature of these arrests are not entirely transparent, but most people incarcerated in federal prisons are convicted of low- or medium-level offenses the type local and state governments could handle. A 2007 report to Congress found that only 7.6 percent of federal powder cocaine prosecutions and 1.8 percent of federal crack cocaine prosecutions are against high-level traffickers.<sup>14</sup> A 2011 report to Congress produced similar findings: more than two-thirds of people convicted of federal drug law violations were low or mid-level offenders, and only 10 percent were "high-level" suppliers.<sup>15</sup>
- The Federal Bureau of Prisons is so packed with drug offenders that it is operating at more than 140 percent of capacity,<sup>16</sup> costing taxpayers approximately \$7 billion a year.<sup>17</sup>
- Ever since the first state legalized marijuana for medical use in 1996 the DEA has tried to undermine state efforts to try new approaches by raiding dispensaries, seizing resources, and arresting caregivers. Dozens of people have been incarcerated for nothing more than growing or providing marijuana to patients who need it, many more have been branded with an arrest record but never charged. One estimate by Americans for Safe Access found that the DEA spent four percent of its budget (more than \$100 million) in 2012 alone on medical marijuana enforcement. including costs for pretrial supervision, criminal and civil investigations, raids, arrests, asset forfeiture, prosecution, incarceration, and probation.18

## **Racial Disparities and the New Jim Crow**

- An evaluation of DEA arrests in 2009 found that half of all suspects arrested by the DEA were age 31 or younger. Hispanic suspects constituted 46% of arrestees, followed by white and black suspects (26 percent each).<sup>19</sup>
- In the 1980s, the DEA was responsible for pioneering a problematic profile of possible drug couriers that included race as a characteristic.<sup>20</sup> While the profile was initially developed for use in airports, in 1986, the agency launched Operation Pipeline, a drug interdiction program that has trained more than 25,000 police officers in 48 states. The training methods used in Pipeline and similar programs are at the heart of the racial profiling debate, and some of the materials used and produced in conjunction with these programs have encouraged the targeting of minority motorists.<sup>21</sup>
- DEA racial profilers taught local and state enforcement well. Even though blacks and Latinos use and sell drugs at similar rates to whites,<sup>22</sup> they are disproportionately targeted for arrest, and punished more harshly at every step of the criminal justice system.<sup>23</sup> A U.S. Department of Justice study found that blacks and Latinos are more likely than whites to be searched in traffic stops.<sup>24</sup> People of color are disproportionately stopped, questioned and searched even though the average person of color is no more likely to be in possession of drugs than the average white individual.<sup>25</sup>
- Once convicted people of color can be legally discriminated against in employment, education and housing; denied access to food stamps, student loans and other forms of public assistance; and even prohibited from voting for life.<sup>26</sup>

### Failure of Supply Side Approach

- Drug control strategies that seek to interrupt the supply at its source have failed over and over again for cocaine, heroin, marijuana and virtually every drug to which they have been applied—
  including alcohol during alcohol Prohibition.<sup>27</sup>
  Fundamental economic principles demonstrate why: as long as a strong demand for a drug exists, a supply will be made available at some price to meet it.<sup>28</sup> Worse than simply being ineffective, supply-side strategies drive immutable market forces to expand cultivation and trafficking, generate unintended consequences, and in many instances, ultimately worsen the problem.
- Despite the incarceration of tens of millions of Americans and more than a trillion dollars of spending, illegal drugs remain cheap<sup>29</sup>, potent<sup>30</sup> and widely available.<sup>31</sup> The harms associated with them – addiction,<sup>32</sup> overdose <sup>33</sup> and the spread of HIV/AIDS<sup>34</sup> and hepatitis B and C<sup>35</sup> – continue to persist in every community.
- A systematic review of more than 300 international studies found that when police crack down on people who use or sell drugs, the result is almost always an increase in violence.<sup>36</sup> Two studies conducted in 1991 and 1999 found that when there has been a major increase in the homicide rate in the U.S., it could be positively associated with intensified enforcement of alcohol Prohibition or drug prohibition.<sup>37</sup>
- In recent years, the escalation of the war on drugs in Mexico and other Latin American countries has led to the deaths of hundreds of thousands of people in those countries.<sup>38</sup> Hundreds, if not thousands, of Americans die on U.S. streets in drug prohibition-related violence every year, although it goes largely untracked.<sup>39</sup>

#### Scandals and Human Rights Abuses

#### Office of Inspector General

 In May 2014 the Department of Justice's Office of the Inspector General launched investigations into numerous DEA scandals, including the massacre of civilians in Honduras, the use of NSA data to both spy on virtually all Americans and to systematically fabricate evidence, controversial uses of confidential informants, and airline passenger searches.<sup>40</sup>

#### Parallel Construction / NSA Spying Scandals

- On April 8, 2015 USA Today published an article entitled U.S. secretly tracked phone calls for decades.<sup>41</sup> The piece reported that the DEA and Justice Department have been keeping secret records of billions of international phone calls made by Americans for decades. The program was the first known U.S. effort to gather bulk data on U.S. citizens, regardless of whether or not they were suspected of committing a crime. It formed the basis of post-9/11 spying programs; thus the DEA built the modern surveillance state. Human Rights Watch has filed a lawsuit against the DEA for violating the constitutional rights of millions of Americans by spying on them without suspicion.<sup>42</sup>
- On August 5, 2013, Reuters published an article by John Shiffman and Kristina Cooke entitled U.S. directs agents to cover up program used to investigate Americans.43 The piece reported that the DEA has been collaborating with the NSA, CIA, and other agencies to spy on American citizens in the name of the War on Drugs. The journalists also revealed that DEA agents are actively creating and encouraging other agencies to create fake investigative trails to disguise where the information originated, known as "parallel construction", a scheme that prosecutors, defense attorneys, judges and others are arguing has robbed defendants of their right to a fair trial. Hundreds or thousands of cases could be affected.
- On September 2, 2013, the New York Times

published an article by Scott Shane and Colin Moynihan entitled *Drug Agents Use Vast Phone Trove, Eclipsing N.S.A.'s.* The article states that the DEA has regularly accessed a vast AT&T database to obtain the call records of U.S. citizens and pursue drug convictions. In response to both stories, the Department of Justice merely said that it was "looking into the issues raised by this story."

On May 19th, 2014 The Intercept published an article by Ryan Devereaux, Glenn Greenwald and Laura Poitras on a secret NSA program, codenamed SOMALGET that records all cell phone calls in the Bahamas, including those of American citizens.<sup>44</sup> The DEA provides the cover by opening investigations into certain individuals and when independent contractors install the taps the NSA uses the access to secretly mine the country's entire phone system, gathering personal data on millions of people including the nearly five million Americans who visit the Bahamas each year. As the reporters note, "if the NSA is using the Drug Enforcement Administration's relationship to the Bahamas as a cover for secretly recording the entire country's mobile phone calls, it could imperil the longstanding tradition of international law enforcement cooperation that the United States enjoys with its allies."

#### Cartel Collusion/Collaboration

- In 2011, as part of the Department of Justice's "Fast and Furious" scandal, it was revealed that DEA agents had smuggled or laundered millions of dollars in drug profits for Mexican drug cartels as part of an on-going sting operation that appears to have been perilously close to facilitating crime instead of preventing it.<sup>45</sup>
- In January 2014, an investigation by Mexican newspaper EI Universal revealed that from 2000-2012, the DEA made a pact with the Sinaloa cartel that enabled it to smuggle billions of dollars of drugs, in exchange for information on rival drug cartels.<sup>46</sup>
- According to a Justice Department report, several DEA agents (some with top secret clearances)

allegedly participated in multiple orgies with hired sex workers "funded by the local drug cartels."<sup>47</sup> Some also received money, gifts and weapons from these traffickers. The parties occurred at the agents' "government-leased quarters", where laptops and other equipment were accessible -raising "the possibility that DEA equipment and information also may have been compromised as a result of the agents' conduct."

## Misuse of Informants

- Like many law enforcement agency, the DEA uses confidential informants to get information necessary to make cases; unfortunately, the agency has demonstrated a continuing inability to accurately assess the reliability of their informants, resulting in false testimony and innocent people being convicted. "Supersnitch" Andrew Chambers is reportedly the highest-paid informant in DEA history, having earned \$2.2 million from the agency. He was also found to have given false testimony under oath in at least 16 criminal prosecutions. Although Chambers was deactivated as an informant in 2000 due to perjury, the DEA reactivated him in 2013, when he reportedly worked undercover with DEA agents in an Arizona case.48
- A Cleveland DEA agent and paid informant Jarrell Bray worked together on a drug investigation that resulted in nearly two dozen indictments. But nearly all the charges ended up being dropped and wrongfully convicted people walked out of prison after Bray admitted he had framed them.<sup>49</sup>

## Deaths and Abuse

- In 2003, DEA agents shot and fatally injured 14year-old Ashley Villarreal. During a stakeout, plainclothes agents in unmarked vehicles boxed in a car Villarreal was driving to arrest her passenger; the agents later claimed that Villarreal continued to drive the boxed-in car toward them, causing them to open fire on the teenage girl. Villarreal died of her injuries three days later.<sup>50</sup>
- In 2010, Alberto Arriaga was arrested by DEA agents after allegedly participating in a drug

selling; while in custody, he complained of abdominal pain and said that the arresting agents had beaten him up. He died 16 hours later. The coroner found that Arriaga's ribs had been broken in 21 places, classifying his death as a homicide; however, the DEA has stymied efforts to investigate Arriaga's death, refusing to allow the agents involved in Arriaga's arrest to cooperate with investigators.<sup>51</sup>

- In May 2012, the DEA participated in a drug war operation in Ahuas, Honduras, that led to the massacre of four indigenous civilians. Members of the House and Senate, as well as human rights groups continue to call on the DEA to answer questions about its role in the incident, to no avail.<sup>52</sup> A 2012, Office of Inspector General memo revealed that, "to date DEA has not cooperated with DS and the investigation cannot proceed further".<sup>53</sup>
- In 2013 the DEA made headlines when 23 yearold Daniel Chong was detained following a raid on a friend's house. Although Chong was cleared of any criminal involvement, DEA staff forgot that he was still locked in a windowless cell with no food or water. Five days later, Chong was finally found by staff, suffering from acute renal failure and dehydration.<sup>54</sup>

# **Ignoring Science**

- The DEA's obstruction of petitions to reschedule drugs with medical value is as long as the agency's history. While the first petition to reschedule marijuana was submitted to the DEA in 1972, it took 16 years (and several lawsuits) for the agency to finally make a ruling. Following two years of hearings, DEA Chief Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) Francis Young ruled that marijuana should be rescheduled because it did not meet the legal criteria for a Schedule I drug. However, Young's finding was overruled by former DEA Administrator John Lawn.<sup>55</sup>
- In 1986, Administrator Lawn similarly overruled the findings of an ALJ in the case of MDMA – while the ALJ had recommended the drug be placed at Schedule III, Lawn overruled him and placed MDMA at Schedule I.<sup>56</sup>
- Despite growing scientific evidence in support of marijuana's medical benefits, and the support of the American Medical Association and the American Academy of Physicians for further clinical trials on medical marijuana, the DEA again rejected a petition to reschedule marijuana in 2011. There is currently another petition under review – this time submitted by Washington Gov. Christine Gregoire, Rhode Island Gov. Lincoln Chafee, and Colorado Governor John Hickenlooper.<sup>57</sup>
- The National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) maintains a monopoly on the production of marijuana for research purposes. The federal government does not maintain a monopoly on the production of any other drug. As a result it is difficult to obtain marijuana if the goal is to develop the marijuana plant in smoked form into an FDA-approved prescription medicine. The DEA compounds the problem by protecting NIDA's monopoly. The experience of Professor Lyle Craker, director of the University of Massachusetts-Amherst's Medicinal Plant Program, is a case in point.
- Dr. Craker had sought permission to cultivate marijuana to research its medical benefits. After

years of legal wrangling, DEA Administrative Law Judge Ellen Bittner issued a ruling that it was in the public interest to end the decades-long NIDA monopoly on marijuana production for research purposes.<sup>58</sup> Once again, the DEA Administrator overruled the ALJ's decision and denied Dr. Craker's petition, protecting the federal monopoly over marijuana for research.59

# Major Reform is Necessary

In light of decades of scandal and failure, it is clear that major reforms to the Drug Enforcement Administration are necessary.

The traditional U.S. drug policy goal of using undercover work, arrests, prosecutions, incarceration, interdiction and source-country eradication to try to make America "drug-free" has failed to substantially reduce drug use or drug-related harms. It instead has created problems of its own - broken families, increased poverty, racial disparities, wasted tax dollars, prison overcrowding and eroded civil liberties.

To the extent the federal government continues to take a criminal justice approach to dealing with drugs it should focus on dealing with Al Capone types that drug prohibition creates - but in a way that is strategic. This means focusing on the most dangerous traffickers and crime syndicates and the ones that only the federal government has the resources to go after, and doing it in a way that minimizes as much as possible the collateral damage of enforcement.

A case has been made for eliminating the DEA with its regulatory and scheduling functions shifted to a health agency and its agents and other resources shifted to various Justice Department organized crime task forces. Three presidential administrations have conducted reviews of whether it would be more efficient and better for public safety to merge the DEA with the FBI (Carter, Reagan, and Clinton),60 but Congress has never seriously explored the issue.

If the DEA's functions are not merged with those of other agencies, then its mandate and metrics should change to reflect the goal of violence reduction. Its enforcement strategy should be decided by the Attorney General in consultation with others.

Undercover drug buys, drug arrests and prosecutions, and infiltration of drug rings should be put into the service of top U.S. security goals.

This might be narrowly limited to national security (arresting cartel leaders that threaten to destabilize Mexico and create a crisis at our southern border, cutting off drug money that is going to the Taliban) or more broadly crime control (bringing the most dangerous domestic organized crime leaders to justice).

Federal drug enforcement should focus on large cases that cross international and state boundaries, with a priority toward violent traffickers and major crime syndicates. All other cases should be left to the states. Operational metrics should shift from measuring seizures and arrests to more specific and calculated outcomes like the capture of specific individuals.

James Coates, "FBI-DEA merger reportedly planned," *Chicago Tribune*, June 14, 1981; Neil A. Lewis, "White House Seeks to Combine F.B.I. With Drug Agency," New York Times, August 19 1993. <sup>9</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA History,

<sup>14</sup> United States Sentencing Commission, Report to Congress: Cocaine and Federal Sentencing Policy (Washington, D.C.: May 2007): 19, Figure 2-4, http://www.ussc.gov/Legislative\_and\_Public\_Affairs/Congressional\_Testimo

Drug Policy Alliance | 131 West 33rd Street, 15th Floor, New York, NY 10001 nyc@drugpolicy.org | 212.613.8020 voice | 212.613.8021 fax

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Carl Hulse, "Unlikely Cause Unites the Left and the Right: Justice Reform," New York Times, Feb. 18 2015; Lauren Fox, "This Is How Justice Reform Can Actually Happen This Year," *National Journal*, Feb. 2 2015; Niels Lesniewski, "Odd Couples Push Criminal Justice Overhauls (Updated)," *Roll Call*, Feb. 12 2015. <sup>2</sup> Eric Holder, "Remarks at the Annual Meeting of the American Bar Association's House of Delegates, San Francisco, August 12, 2013," (Office of the Attorney General, United States Department of Justice, 2013). <sup>3</sup> Roy Walmsley, World Population List, 10th Ed. (London: International Centre for Prison Studies, 2013); National Research Council, The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences (Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press, 2014). E. Ann Carson, "Prisoners in 2013," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2014), Tables 13 & 14. <sup>5</sup> Meda Chesney-Lind and Marc Mauer, Invisible Punishment: The Collateral Consequences of Mass Imprisonment (The New Press, 2011); American Bar Association, "National Inventory of Collateral Consequences of Conviction," http://www.abacollateralconsequences.org/map/ <sup>6</sup> Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General, "Ongoing Work: Drug Enforcement Administration," accessed 15 April 2015, <sup>1</sup> Brad Heath, "U.S. Secretly tracks calls for decades", USA Today, April 8, 2015: John Shiffman and Kristina Cooke, "Exclusive: U.S. Directs Agents to

Cover Up Programs Used to Investigate Americans," Reuters, August 5, 2013; Ryan Devereaux, Glenn Greenwald and Laura Poitras, "Data Pirates of the Caribbean: The NSA Is Recording Every Cell Phone Call in the Bahamas," The Intercept, First Look Media, www.firstlook.org/theintercept, May 19th, 2014. <sup>8</sup> Bob Wiedrich, "Lawmen oppose merger," Chicago Tribune, May 6, 1977;

http://www.dea.gov/about/history.shtml, accessed 15 April 2015. <sup>10</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA Fact Sheet,"

http://www.dea.gov/docs/factsheet.pdf, accessed 15 April, 2015. <sup>11</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration, "Office Locations,"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA Fact Sheet,

cs/factsheet.pdf, accessed 15 April, 2015. http://www.dea.gov/docs/ractsneet.put, accessor to r.pt., \_\_\_\_\_\_ <sup>13</sup> Drug Enforcement Administration, "Statistics and Facts," Justice.gov, accessed 15 April, 2015, http://www. ustice dov/dea/resource shtml#arrests

ny\_and\_Reports/Drug\_Topics/200705\_RtC\_Cocaine\_Sentencing\_Policy.pd (accessed March 3, 2011).

<sup>15</sup> United States Sentencing Commission, Report to Congress: Mandatory Minimum Penalties in the Federal Criminal Justice System (Washington D.C.: October 2011): 167, D-61, Figure D-2,

http://www.ussc.gov/Legislative and Public Affairs/Congressional Testimo ny\_and\_Reports/Mandatory\_Minimum\_Penalties/20111031\_RtC\_PDF/Cha pter\_08.pdf, (finding, "In the cases analyzed, Courier was the most common function, representing 23.0 percent of all offenders, followed by Wholesaler (21.2 percent), Street-Level Dealer (17.2 percent), and High-Level Supplier/Importer (10.9 percent)." <sup>16</sup> Bureau of Prisons, "Federal Inmate Population Declines,"

nDecline.isp accessed 15 April 2015. <sup>17</sup> U.S. Department of Justice, "FY 2016 Budget Request Fact Sheet:

Prisons and Detention,"

http://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/jmd/pages/attachments/2015/01/30/ 4. prisons and detention fact\_sheet.pdf, accessed 15 April 2015. <sup>18</sup> Americans for Safe Access, "What's the Cost? The Federal War on Patients," (2013) page 15.

19 Source:

Motivans, Mark, "Federal Justice Statistics, 2009" (Washington, DC: US Dept. of Justice Bureau of Justice Statistics, Dec. 2011), NCJ234184, p. 3.

http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fjs09.pdf. <sup>20</sup> Michelle Alexander, *The New Jim Crow: Mass Incarceration in the Age of* Colorblindness (New York: The New Press, 2010), 69-70, 131. <sup>21</sup> https://www.aclu.org/racial-justice/driving-while-black-racial-profiling-our-

nations-highways <sup>22</sup> US Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse &

Mental Health Services Administration, National Survey on Drug Use & Health 2011 (Washington: US Department of Health and Human Services, 2012); Human Rights Watch, Targeting Blacks: Drug Law Enforcement and Race in the United States (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2008); and Michael Tonry, Punishing Race: A Continuing American Dilemma (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), 61-67. <sup>23</sup> See, for example, Meghana Kakade et al., "Adolescent Substance Use

and Other Illegal Behaviors and Racial Disparities in Criminal Justice System Involvement: Findings from a US National Survey," American Journal of Public Health 102 (2012):1307 (finding that black youth use drugs at lower rates than white youth, but are far more likely to be arrested for such offenses, concluding "Racial disparities in adolescent arrest appear to result from differential treatment of minority youths and to have long-term negative effects on the lives of affected African American youths."). See also, Human Rights Watch, Targeting Blacks: Drug Law Enforcement and Race in the United States (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2008), Human Rights Watch Report, Punishment and Prejudice: Racial Disparities in the Criminal Justice System, vol. 12, no. 2 (G), May 2002, available at http://www.hrw.org/legacy/reports/2000/usa/ (finding that blacks and Latinos are far more likely to be arrested and prosecuted and given long sentences for drug law violations).

 <sup>24</sup> U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Contacts between police and the public, 2005," April 2007
 <sup>25</sup> Rights Working Group, "Faces of Racial Profiling: A Report from Communities Across America," p. 21, and Amnesty International USA Fact Sheet: http://www.amnestyusa.org/racial\_profiling/pdf/fivefacts.pdf <sup>26</sup> Legal Action Center, Roadblocks to Reentry (2004), available at http://www.lac.org/roadblocks-to-

reentry/upload/lacreport/LAC PrintReport.pdf; Marc Mauer and Meda Chesney-Lind, eds., Invisible Punishment: The Collateral Consequences of Mass Imprisonment (New York: The New Press, 2002); and American Bar Association Commission on Effective Criminal Sanctions and the Public Defender Service for the District of Columbia, "Internal Exile: Collateral Consequences of Conviction in Federal Laws and Regulations." January 2009.

<sup>27</sup> See, for instance: Boyum, David, Reuter, Peter, "An Analytic Assessment of U.S. Drug Policy," <u>American Enterprise Institute Press</u>, Washington, D.C., (2005). Reuter, Peter. "The Limits of Supply-Side Drug Contro.," <u>The Milken</u> Institute Review, Santa Monica, CA, First Quarter 2001: 15-23. Youngers, Coletta, Rosin, Eileen, Ed. "Drugs and Democracy in Latin America: The Impact of U.S. Policy," <u>Washington Office on Latin America Special Report</u>.
 Washington, D.C., November 2004: 1-5.
 <sup>28</sup> Reuter, Peter, "The Limits of Supply-Side Drug Control," <u>The Milken</u> <u>Institute Review</u>, Santa Monica, CA, First Quarter 2001: 15-23.

29 Jonathan P Caulkins and Peter Reuter, "How Drug Enforcement Affects Drug Prices," Crime and Justice 39, no. 1 (2010); David A Bright and Alison Ritter, "Retail Price as an Outcome Measure for the Effectiveness of Drug Law Enforcement," International Journal of Drug Policy 21, no. 5 (2010);

Cláudia Costa Storti and Paul De Grauwe. "Globalization and the Price Decline of Illicit Drugs," ibid.20, no. 1 (2009); C. Costa Storti and P. De Grauwe, "The Cocaine and Heroin Markets in the Era of Globalisation and Drug Reduction Policies," Int J Drug Policy 20, no. 6 (2009). See also, Arthur Fries et al., The Price and Purity of Illicit Drugs: 1981-2007, Institute for Defense Analysis, IDA Paper P-4369 (October 2008), II-1-VI-1, available at

http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/publications/price\_purity/price\_purity0

7.pdf. <sup>30</sup> Fries et al., *The Price and Purity of Illicit Drugs: 1981-2007*; and Boyum D and Reuter P, "An Analytic Assessment of U.S. Drug Policy," American Enterprise Institute Press, 2005, pp. 77-78.

<sup>31</sup> See for example, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), Office of Applied Studies. (2012). Results from the 2011 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables, "Table 7.3B - Types of Illicit Drug Use in the Past Month among Persons Aged 12 or Older: Percentages, 2002-2011."

http://www.samhsa.gov/data/NSDUH/2011SummNatFindDetTables/NSDUH-DetTabsPDFWHTML2011/2k11DetailedTabs/Web/HTML/NSDUH-

DetTabsTOC2011.htm; Johnston, L. D., O'Malley, P. M., Bachman, J. G., & Schulenberg, J. E. (December 19, 2012). "The rise in teen marijuana use stalls, synthetic marijuana use levels, and use of 'bath salts' is very low." University of Michigan News Service: Ann Arbor, MI.

http://www.monitoringthefuture.org/data/12data.html; United Nations, Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), World Drug Report 2012, 18-19,

http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/data-and-analysis/WDR-2012.html; and Caulkins, Jonathan P., Peter Reuter, Martin Y. Iguchi, and James Chiesa. RAND Drug Policy Research Center, "How Goes the "War on Drugs"? An Assessment of US Drug Problems and Policy." 2005.

<sup>32</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), Office of Applied Studies. (2012). Results from the 2011 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: National findings,

 <sup>33</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. Compressed Mortality File 1999-2009. CDC WONDER Online Database, compiled from Compressed Mortality File 1999-2009 Series 20 No. 2O, 2012; US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Vital Signs: Overdoses of Prescription Opioid Pain Relievers – United States, 1999-2008, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR), November 4, 2011 / 60(43);1487-1492; and US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, "Drug Poisoning Death in the United States, 1980-2008," NCHS Data Brief, No. 81,

December 2011. <sup>34</sup> Global Commission on Drug Policy. "The War on Drugs and HIV/AIDS: How the Criminalization of Drug Use Fuels the Global Pandemic." 2012; and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Estimates of New HIV Infections in the United States, 2006-2009, (2011),

http://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/docs/HTV-Intections-2000 E0000 sroom/docs/HIV-Infections-2006-2009 pdf Control and Prevention, "Surveillance for Acute Viral Hepatitis - United States, 2010",

http://www.cdc.gov/hepatitis/Statistics/2010Surveillance/PDFs/2010HepSu Rpt.pdf

<sup>36</sup> International Centre for Science in Drug Policy, Effects of Drug Law Enforcement on Drug-Related Violence: Evidence from a Scientific Review (2010), 22, available at http://www.icsdp.org/docs/ICSDP-1 percent20-<sup>37</sup> Friedman, Milton, "The War We Are Losing," in Searching for Alternative:

Drug-Control Policy in the United States, M.B. Krauss and E.P. Lazear, eds. (Hoover Institution: Stanford, CA: 1991), 53-67; Jeffrey A. Miron, "Violence and the U.S. Prohibitions of Drugs and Alcohol," American Law and Economics Review 1-2 (1999): 78-114, available at

http://aler.oxfordjournals.org/content/1/1/78.full.pdf.

<sup>38</sup> In Mexico, over 100,000 people have been killed, 25,000 have been disappeared, and hundreds of thousands have been internally displaced in prohibition-related violence in the past six years, while several Central American countries have some of the highest homicide rates in the world, prompting the U.N to describe the region as the most violent in the world outside of active war zones. See, for example, Booth, William. Mexico's crime wave has left about 25,000 missing, government documents show. Washington Post (2012); David A. Shirk, The Drug War in Mexico Confronting a Shared Threat, Council on Foreign Relations (2012), http://i.cfr.org/content/publications/attachments/Mexico\_CSR60.pdf; and

Drug Policy Alliance | 131 West 33<sup>rd</sup> Street, 15th Floor, New York, NY 10001 nyc@drugpolicy.org | 212.613.8020 voice | 212.613.8021 fax

United Nations, "Drug-related violence has reached alarming levels in Central America – UN," (February 2012),

http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=41407&Cr=drug+trafficking &Cr1#\_UQI\_gr88CSo. See also Cory Molzahn, Octavio Rodriguez Ferreira, and David A Shirk, "Drug Violence in Mexico: Data and Analysis through 2012," (Trans-Border Institute, 2013); "Epn En 100 Días: 4 Mil 549 Ejecuciones," Zeta, 11 de marzo, 2013; Angélica Mercado, "Violencia Saca De Sus Pueblos a 1.2 Millones," *Milenio*, 19 de noviembre, 2012; Gloria Leticia Diaz, "Desplazados 1.6 Millones De Mexicanos Por Guerra Contra El Crimen Organizado," *Processo.* 28 de noviembre, 2011.

Crimen Organizado," Proceso, 28 de noviembre, 2011. <sup>39</sup> "Crime in the United States 2011 - Arrests," FBI Uniform Crime Report, "Murder Circumstances, by Sex of Victim, 2011," (Washington, DC: US Dept. of Justice, October 2012), <u>http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/ciis/ucr/crimein-the-u.s/2011/crime-in-the-u.s-2011/lables/expanded-homicide-datatable-13 (reporting that in 2011, an estimated 14,612 people were murdered, including at least 390 that the FBI attributes to "narcotic drug laws", another 494 labeled "gangland killings", and over 5,000 other homicides in which the circumstances were unknown or unspecified).</u>

<sup>40</sup>http://www.justice.gov/oig/ongoing/dea.htm

<sup>41</sup> Brad Heath, "U.S. Secretly tracks calls for decades", USA Today, April 8, 2015.

 <sup>42</sup> Brad Heath, "New lawsuit says DEA surveillance was illegal", USA Today, April 8, 2015.
 <sup>43</sup> John Shiffman and Kristina Cooke, "Exclusive: U.S. Directs Agents to

\*\* John Shiftman and Kristina Cooke, "Exclusive: U.S. Directs Agents to Cover Up Programs Used to Investigate Americans," *Reuters*, August 5, 2013.

<sup>44</sup> Ryan Devereaux, Glenn Greenwald and Laura Poitras, "Data Pirates of the Caribbean: The NSA Is Recording Every Cell Phone Call in the Bahamas," *The Intercept, First Look Media*, <u>www.firstlook.org/theintercept</u>, May 19<sup>th</sup>, 2014.

 <sup>45</sup> Richard A. Serrano, "DEA acknowledges supporting role in Operation Fast and Furious," *Los Angeles Times*, accessed September 3, 2013, <u>http://articles.latimes.com/2011/aug/05/news/la-pn-fast-furious-20110805</u>
 <sup>46</sup> Doris Gómera, "La guerra secreta de la DEA en México," *El Universal*,

January 6, 2014, <u>http://www.eluniversal.com.mx/nacionmexico/2014/impreso/la-guerra-secreta-de-la-dea-en-mexico-212050.html</u>, accessed 15 April 2015. <sup>47</sup> Tim Dexanay "DEA in bat cost to superson the time to the time to

 <sup>47</sup> Tim Devaney, "DEA in hot seat over sex scandal", The Hill, April 14, 2015.
 <sup>48</sup>http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2013/06/05/dea-reactivatescontroversial-informant/2390989/

controversial-informant/2390986/ <sup>49</sup> John Kroll, "Mansfield drug case gone wrong: The inside story," *Cleveland Plain Dealer*, June 22, 2008,

http://blog.cleveland.com/metro/2008/06/drug prosecutions gone wrong t/ print.html, accessed 15 April 2015.

http://stopthedrugwar.org/chronicle-old/275/selfdefense.shtml
 http://articles.latimes.com/2012/dec/20/local/la-me-lapd-dea-20121220
 Guy Wilson, "Government won't probe of DEA raid in Honduras,"

Washington Times, accessed September 3, 2013,

http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/feb/12/no-probe-of-dea-raid-in-honduras/?page=all.

honduras/?page=all. <sup>53</sup> http://www.cepr.net/index.php/blogs/the-americas-blog/leaked-statedepartment-memos-dea-shootings-in-honduras-portion-dissected <sup>54</sup> "DEA Forgets College Student in Cell, Awarded \$4 Million," KFOR-TV,

July 30, 2013. <sup>55</sup> Drug Policy Alliance and Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic

Studies, "The Dea: Four Decades of Impeding and Rejecting Science," (Drug Policy Alliance, 2014). <sup>56</sup> "In the matter of MDMA Rescheduling, Docket No. 84-48: Order from

John C. Lawn, DEA Administrator," August 15, 1986,

http://www.maps.org/dea-mdma/pdf/0116.PDF; *Federal Register*, Vol. 51. No. 198, October 14, 1986, <u>http://www.maps.org/deamdma/pdf/0198.PDF</u>. <sup>57</sup> Drug Policy Alliance and Multidisciplinary Association for Psychedelic

Studies, "The Dea: Four Decades of Impeding and Rejecting Science." <sup>58</sup> In re Lyle E. Craker, Ph.D., Opinion and Recommended Ruling, 76 FR 51403-03, (August 18, 2011), 2011 WL 3607371.

<sup>50</sup> Lyle E. Craker v. Drug Enforcement Administration, "On Petition for Review of a Final Order of the United States Drug Enforcement Administration," United States Court of Appeals for the First Circuit, No. 09-1220, April 15, 2013.

<sup>60</sup> Bob Wiedrich, "Lawmen oppose merger," *Chicago Tribune*, May 6, 1977; James Coates, "FBI-DEA merger reportedly planned," *Chicago Tribune*, June 14, 1981; Lewis, "White House Seeks to Combine F.B.I. With Drug Agency."